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The ALA Executive Board met in the Carnegie Room of ALA Headquarters in Chicago, Illinois on April 8-9, 2006.    

PRESENT:  President Michael Gorman; President-elect Leslie Burger; Treasurer Teri R. Switzer; Executive Director Keith Michael Fiels; Executive Board members: Francis J. Buckley, Jr., Michael Golrick, Janet Swan Hill, Nann Blaine Hilyard, Terri Kirk, June Pinnell-Stephens, James R. Rettig, and Patricia Smith. Immediate Past President Carol Brey-Casiano joined the meeting intermittently via conference call.

The agenda (EBD #9.2.2) is attached as Exhibit 1.  The vote tally (EBD #1.11) is attached as Exhibit 2.

Session One

The Board convened at 9:00 AM on Saturday, April 8, 2006 with President Michael Gorman presiding.  

President Gorman introduced newly elected Executive Board member Mario Gonzalez who was attending the meeting as an observer.

Procedural/Consent Items

The Executive Board approved the following items:

By consent, approved the agenda for the ALA 2006 Spring Executive Board Meeting (EBD #9.3.2).  Consent

By consent, accepted the following reports:  President’s Report (EBD #7.5, Exhibit 3); President-elect’s Report (EBD #7.6, Exhibit 4); Executive Director’s Report (EBD #12.31, Exhibit 5); Media Relations Report (EBD #12.28, Exhibit 6); Advocacy Report (EBD #12.29, Exhibit 7); Campaign for America’s Libraries Update (EBD #12.30, Exhibit 8). Consent Agenda
By consent, approved the 2006 Midwinter Executive Board Meeting minutes as submitted and the associated Vote Tally (EBD #2.2 and EBD #1.10, combined as Exhibit 9).  Consent

Report out of Board Effectiveness Session
President Gorman reported on the Board Effectiveness session held on Friday, April 7, 2006, during which facilitator John Venetch, of Cacciatore-Venetch Management Consulting, led the Board in a discussion of the value of ALA membership and how that value can be expressed to current and potential ALA members. The ideas generated by this discussion will be incorporated into a “Why Join ALA?” pamphlet.

President Gorman also reported that the Board discussed ways to enable the ALA-APA to achieve greater success and agreed to formalize the discussion at the ALA-APA Board of Directors meeting on Sunday, April 9, 2006.

FY07 Budget Presentation – EBD #4.18 and EBD #4.20  (Exhibits 10 and 11)

ALA Executive Director Keith Michael Fiels, and Gregory Calloway, ALA Associate Executive Director, Finance, presented the preliminary budget for fiscal year 2007.  Mr. Fiels described the budget process and the FY2007 budget institutional strategies, which include:

· Promote ALA’s mission and vision

· Anticipate and respond to environmental factors that present opportunities or threats to the Association

· Establish and support a network of relationships that promote ALA’s mission and vision

· Influence legislation and regulation where possible

· Facilitate the delivery of ALA’s message and educational programs

· Build on the ALA’s membership strength and financial health

· Manage the Association’s resources as efficiently and effectively as possible

· Develop and promote appropriate technical standards and guidelines which strengthen library services and the profession

· Anticipate and respond to environmental factors, which present opportunities or threats to the organization.

The FY2007 budget specifically addresses:

· Support of membership

· Support of the membership’s professional development and continuing education

· Continued implementation of member driven, technology based initiatives

· Focus on member satisfaction, retention and recruitment

· ALA Ahead to 2010 goals and objectives

· Dissemination of published research data, training materials and standards

· Identification of research and development projects that address the priority needs of the Association and libraries

Mr. Fiels discussed the projected revenues and expenses for FY2007.  Booklist Online, a new product developed by ALA Publishing, and other new products such as Choice Online, along with the FY2007 conferences, are anticipated to be the primary driving forces of the projected revenue increase for FY2007.  Mr. Fiels clarified that the FY2007 budget projections are based on the current membership dues rate and do not factor in the proposed dues increase that is on the 2006 ballot. Any additional revenue realized in FY2007 from a dues increase would go toward funding initiatives in the ALA Ahead to 2010 Strategic Plan.  Expenditures in FY2007 will focus on improving the quality of member services, supporting professional development and continuing education, investing in technology to ensure that ALA is offering the best technology possible to members and staff, and upgrading compensation packages to enable ALA to retain and recruit highly qualified personnel.

Mr. Fiels reviewed the key goal areas of the ALA Ahead to 2010 Strategic Plan and explained how the FY2007 budget is aligned to implement these goal areas.  

Greg Calloway presented and discussed FY2007 budget figures as compared to FY2006.  He reviewed staff compensation figures for the past five years in comparison to the Consumer Price Index for those years.  He and Keith Fiels also discussed the current compensation plan and its implementation since its inception in 2003.

Don Chatham, Associate Executive Director, Publishing, discussed Booklist Online, a new product available on a subscription basis to libraries.  The product, which was introduced at the Public Library Association (PLA) conference in March 2006, was formally launched on April 1, 2006.  It was well received, and promises to be a strong source of revenue in the coming years.

Mr. Fiels discussed the FY2006 Growth Fund and the proposed ALA Ahead to 2010 projects for FY2006 as presented in EBD #14.8 (Exhibit 12).  The growth fund consists of moneys set aside for expenditures necessary to generate revenues.  For FY2006, $25,000 was spent on a publication to enhance the Corporate Giving Program, and $25,000 was spent on a preliminary feasibility study for a proposed new magazine that would be distributed at libraries.  At the 2005 Fall Executive Board meeting, the Board approved up to $176,000 for the implementation of ALA Ahead to 2010 Strategic Plan projects and Mr. Fiels enumerated several of the proposed projects for FY2006.  

Finance and Audit (F&A) Committee Report 

ALA Treasurer Teri Switzer reported on the Finance and Audit Committee meeting held on Thursday, April 6, 2006 (EBD #4.23, Exhibit 13).  She highlighted various budget items as outlined in the Results of Operations for the Period Ending February FY2006 (EBD #14.7, exhibit 14) as well as the Indirect Cost Study (EBD #4.22, Exhibit 15).  Ms. Switzer also highlighted facts and figures from the Controller’s Report (EBD #4.21, Exhibit 16).

On the recommendation of the Finance and Audit Committee (F&A) the Executive Board

Voted to forward the preliminary FY2007 budget proposal (2005-2006 EBD #4.18) to the Budget Analysis & Review Committee (BARC) for further analysis and review, and that the Board affirm the strategic directions of this budget and requests that BARC report back on its analysis at the 2006 ALA Annual Conference. #4.18

Committee Appointment Process – EBD #7.7 (Exhibit 17)

ALA President-elect Leslie Burger recapped her experiences in making appointments to ALA and Council committees for 2006-2007.  She expressed her concern regarding the lack of response to the committee volunteer call that was disseminated electronically and via American Libraries.  She presented several possible solutions for streamlining the ALA committee appointment process and increasing member participation:

· Creating a searchable database of volunteers across ALA, including divisions, round tables, etc. that would include their current and past leadership roles.

· Revising the timing of the issuance of the call for volunteers and modifying the manner in which volunteerism is promoted.

· Creating a marketing plan to increase the pool of volunteers for ALA and Council committees, possibly with a  “Committee Recruitment Forum” at the Annual Conference.

· Standardizing the way volunteers are solicited across the Association so that all information is funneled into one central database.

Ms. Burger also recommended strategies for increasing committee accountability.  She plans to issue a charge to each 2006-2007 ALA and Council committee chair that will supplement the formal committee charge in the ALA Handbook of Organization.  If this strategy is successful, Ms. Burger hopes that future ALA presidents-elect will institutionalize it.  She also proposed collecting data from all committees at the end of 2007 regarding their activities and accomplishments and evaluating whether there continues to be a need for every current committee.  Executive Board member Janet Swan Hill, a former chair of the Committee on Organization (COO), noted that this review task is part of COO’s charge.  Lois Ann Gregory-Wood, staff liaison to COO, confirmed that COO appointed a subcommittee at the 2006 Midwinter Meeting to review the committee appointment process and the issue of committee accountability.  The Board agreed to ask COO to present an interim report on their committee evaluation activities at the 2006 Annual Conference.  If COO is unable to move forward with this project, a presidential task force will be appointed to conduct the committee evaluation.

President Gorman provided feedback about his experiences in making committee appointments.  He questioned the value of the “ALA” vs. “Council” committee designations and indicated a need for further refinement of the job description for “virtual members”.

Executive Board Liaison Assignments 

Leslie Burger asked Board members to review the current Executive Board Liaison assignments and to recommend changes and preferences for 2006-2007.  This will be an agenda item on the Executive Board conference call in May 2006, so that assignments can be in place and current Board members can mentor their successors at the 2006 Annual Conference.

Washington Office Report – EBD #12.32 (Exhibit 18)

Emily Sheketoff, Associate Executive Director of the ALA Washington Office, provided an update on activities of the Washington Office since her March 23, 2006 written report:

· The Washington Office has encouraged House and Senate members to send letters to the Congressional Appropriations Committee asking for as much money as possible to improve literacy in school libraries.  Fifty members of the House and thirty-eight senators signed such letters.

· A number of library groups, including ALA, have sent letters to the Congressional Appropriations Committee regarding proposed changes to the accessibility and availability of information that has traditionally been available through the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) website, and the proposed elimination of the regional EPA libraries.  The Washington Office has requested meetings with Congressional staff as well as with appropriate EPA officials to stress the necessity of keeping information available to the public and researchers in a usable format.  This will be a key issue on National Library Legislative Day, May 1, 2006.

· The Washington Office is establishing relationships with various groups who are working on the “65 Percent Solution” issue so that a wide range of resources can be made available to school libraries.  The “65 Percent Solution” is a proposal that many states are considering that would mandate that 65 percent of school funding be spent on direct classroom instruction.  Since the National Center for Education Statistics (NCES) classifies school librarians as support staff and not instructional staff, adoption of the 65 percent solution would put their school library media specialists and their library programs in jeopardy. 

Endowment Trustees Report – EBD #13.2 (Exhibit 19)

Senior Trustee Rick Schwieterman joined the meeting via conference call to provide the most recent position of the portfolio, its managers and their performance.   He noted that the asset allocation disciplines currently being followed continue to serve the Association well.

Update on Recruitment Activities – EBD #8.2 (Exhibit 20)

Julie Brewer, Chair, ALA Recruitment Assembly, via conference call, and Lorelle Swader, Director, Office of Human Resource and Development (HRDR), reported on a new website, LibraryCareers.org, recently launched as a resource for library career recruitment.  LibraryCareers.org will be promoted at the 2006 Annual Conference jointly with HRDR’s new online career center, Joblist.  Julie Brewer asked for the Board’s help in promoting the website and invited the Executive Board’s questions and feedback.

Status Report on ALA Website Upgrades – EBD #12.34 (Exhibit 21)

Keith Fiels introduced Rob Carlson, ALA’s new Manager of Web Development.  Mr. Carlson was joined by Sherri Vanyek, Director of Information Technology and Telecommunication Services (ITTS), and Michelle Frisque, Chair of the ALA Website Advisory Committee, to present a status report on recent upgrades to ALA’s website.

Michelle Frisque enumerated several enhancements and recommendations for the website that have been made based on member requests:

· A “Web Resource” section that provides information about the content management system, usage statistics, etc. has been added to the ALA homepage.

· A searchable membership directory of all ALA members has been created as a members-only resource.

· A style guide has been approved by the Website Advisory Committee and is now in effect.

· A permanent ALA Conference button on the homepage will continuously link to information about the next ALA conference.

· A new content management system will be implemented in the coming months that will make updates to the website more manageable.

· A Request for Proposal is being developed to identify a consultant to undertake a usability study and create short-term and long-term goals for the development of the website.

Sherri Vanyek announced that Duo Consulting has been selected as the vendor for the new content management system (CMS).  Migration from the old system to the new will occur throughout the summer and early fall of 2006.  She also reported that website traffic is increasing and ALA is reaching the upper limit of bandwidth during peak hours (8:00 am to 6:00 pm CST).  ITTS is investigating the sources of this traffic to determine whether the bandwidth should be increased and the associated cost of such an upgrade.

Rob Carlson discussed the expanded use of blogs and wikis on ALA’s software.  He outlined the expanded charge for the Web Editorial Board (EBD #12.34 Addendum).  He also distributed an abbreviated version of the ALA website style guide and explained that the Web Editorial Board is responsible for ensuring that all staff and content developers adhere to these guidelines.  He then provided a brief demonstration of a new electronic Committee Volunteer Form.

Proposed NCLIS Merger with IMLS – EBD #12.36 (Exhibit 22)

Emily Sheketoff, Director of the ALA Washington Office, and Denise Davis, Director of the ALA Office for Research & Statistics, provided background information regarding the proposed merger of the U. S. National Commission on Libraries and Information Science (NCLIS) with the Institute of Museum and Library Services (IMLS).  This merger has been recommended by the Bush Administration.

Ms. Sheketoff stressed the importance of ensuring that the activities currently under the purview of NCLIS continue under the auspices of IMLS.  She and Denise Davis will draft a statement for Board review regarding the issue of preserving within IMLS the functions currently performed by NCLIS in the event the proposed merger takes place.

On a related topic, Ms. Davis addressed the issue of surveys that are currently conducted by the National Center for Education Statistics (NCES).  At present, library statistics are maintained by NCES in addition to education statistics.  NCES staff anticipate that the responsibility for the public library survey and the state library agency survey will soon be absorbed by IMLS.  As these surveys are heavily supported by the U.S. Census Bureau, both survey groups are strongly encouraging IMLS to continue the relationship with the Census Bureau to maintain the integrity of these surveys. Ms. Davis recommended that ALA issue statements indicating the need to maintain this relationship.

Update on 2006 Annual Conference in New Orleans
Keith Fiels and President Gorman reported on a site visit to New Orleans that took place on April 3 and 4, 2006.  They, along with Leslie Burger, Conference Services Director Deidre Ross, and Public Information Office representative Deborah Bloom, visited areas of New Orleans and the Gulf Coast of Mississippi that are still in a state of devastation from Hurricane Katrina that struck the area in August, 2005.  They also toured the New Orleans Convention Center and met with New Orleans officials.  The ALA group returned confident that the city is ready to host the 2006 ALA Annual Conference.

The ALA delegation presented a check for $100,000 to the President of the Mississippi Library Association and the Executive Director of the Mississippi Library Commission.  This money was raised through the Hurricane Katrina Library Relief Fund that was established by ALA following the storm.

Senior Associate Executive Director Mary Ghikas reported on conference registration figures to date.  These figures are on par with the 2004 ALA Annual Conference in Orlando, Florida, and are where they are budgeted to be at this juncture in the registration process.

Deidre Ross reported that exhibit sales are strong.  She provided information about the various events that will take place throughout the conference.

Michael Dowling, Director of Chapter Relations, discussed the “Libraries Build Communities” Volunteer Days -- volunteer community service opportunities being planned for Friday, June 23, and Tuesday, June 27 at the 2006 ALA Annual Conference.  By early May, volunteers will be able to select the projects they are most interested in.  As of the first week of April, over 600 individuals have signed up to volunteer.  

Executive Board member Patricia Smith reported that ALA presented a $100,000 check to the Louisiana Library Association at their annual conference in March 2006.  This money was the first donation from the Hurricane Katrina Library Relief Fund.

President Gorman suggested that ALA establish a permanent disaster relief fund to ensure that there will be a mechanism in place to handle future disasters.  The Board agreed to discuss this topic at a future Executive Board meeting.

Executive Board member June Pinnell-Stephens distributed an article regarding an 11-year-old visually impaired girl, Kelsie Buckley, who has launched a fundraising campaign to raise $10,000 for each of the seven Mississippi libraries destroyed by Hurricane Katrina.  On a motion by June Pinnell-Stephens, seconded by Nann Blaine Hilyard, the Executive Board 

Voted to recognize and thank Kelsie Buckley for her generous and courageous efforts to help Mississippi libraries destroyed by Hurricane Katrina. Letter to Kelsie
Staff will send a letter to Kelsie, under President Gorman’s signature, along with personal donations from the Executive Board members.

Board Effectiveness
Executive Board member James Rettig reported on the Board’s performance during this meeting.

The open session of the meeting adjourned at 3:50 PM and the Board moved into Executive Session.

Session Two

The Board convened at 12:30 PM on Sunday, April 9, 2006 with President Michael Gorman presiding.  

PRESENT:  President Michael Gorman; President-elect Leslie Burger; Treasurer Teri R. Switzer; Executive Director Keith Michael Fiels; Executive Board members: Francis J. Buckley, Jr., Michael Golrick, Janet Swan Hill, Terri Kirk, June Pinnell-Stephens, James R. Rettig, and Patricia Smith. Absent:  Nann Blaine Hilyard.  Immediate Past President Carol Brey-Casiano joined the meeting intermittently via conference call.

The agenda (EBD #9.3.3) is attached as Exhibit 23.  

Report Out of Executive Session

Michael Gorman reported on the Executive Sessions that took place on Saturday, April 8 and Sunday, April 9, 2006.

On April 8 the Executive Board:

· Conducted the annual review of Legal Counsel and gave Paula Goedert and Barnes & Thornburg a “strong” evaluation, which is the highest ranking.

· Selected one individual to serve as the ALA representative to the American Library in Paris.

· Discussed a potential new publishing venture with Leonard Kniffel, Editor-in-Chief of American Libraries.

On April 9 the Executive Board:

· Received an update on legal issues of interest to the Board from Paula Goedert, ALA’s legal counsel.

· Appointed an ALA Liaison Trustee to the American Library in Paris.

· Confirmed YALSA’s nomination of a representative to the United States Board on Books for Young People (USBBY).

· Held a discussion, led by Keith Fiels, regarding possible funding opportunities with the Gates Foundation.

· Selected an individual to fill the upcoming Endowment Trustee vacancy.

Endowment Trustees

On motions by Michael Golrick, seconded by Teri Switzer, the Executive Board

Voted to change the name of the Endowment Trustees to the Long Tem Investment Fund Trustees, effective July 1, 2006. LTIF Trustees

Voted that the Long Term Investment Fund Trustees shall be appointed for three years and may be reappointed for a second, but not third, consecutive full term, to take effect July 1, 2006. This term limit applies to all current and future trustees. LTIFT Terms 

Voted that each year, the Chair of the Long Term Investment Fund Trustees be appointed for a one-year term beginning July 1, by the ALA President-elect. LTIFT Chair
The Constitution and Bylaws Committee will be asked to review the language in the ALA Constitution regarding the timing of the beginning and end of the Endowment Trustees’ terms to ensure they are in sync with the practice for other appointments.

ALA Ahead to 2010 Update – EBD #12.33 (Exhibit 24)

Keith Fiels and Mary Ghikas provided a status report on implementation activities for the ALA Ahead to 2010 Strategic Plan.  Mr. Fiels has held several meetings with ALA unit managers to flesh out strategies to carry out the objectives of the Strategic Plan.  He introduced a working draft of a tracking document that lists these strategies; indicates individuals or groups with primary and secondary responsibility for each strategy; and delineates performance measures for each.  Staff will continuously updated and refine this document as activities proceed.

Development Office Report – EBD #6.3 (Exhibit 25)

Joan Claffey, Director, ALA Development Office, provided an update on Development Office activities since her appointment in January 2006. 

Ms. Claffey has met with all of the division executive directors and most of the unit managers to determine their past experiences with the Development Office.  She spoke to the Board about “branding” and the importance of presenting a unified “brand” for all of ALA and its divisions to potential donors.  She will work with Keith Fiels to develop a clear, cohesive plan to coordinate the fundraising efforts of each of the divisions to eliminate duplication of effort. Ms. Claffey will work with ALA’s Public Information Office to review how we are communicating with our external audience, including corporations and foundations, and to ensure that communications from the divisions and ALA convey the same message.

Ms. Claffey recapped activities relating to scholarships and sponsorships.  She reported that Discovery Communications co-sponsored the Public Library Association (PLA) Conference in March 2006, and she has met with the Kellogg Foundation and Target regarding establishing partnerships with these two organizations.

Ms. Claffey unveiled “Library,” a new publication that was developed by consultant Patricia Martin, who oversaw the activities of the Development Office prior to Ms. Claffey’s arrival at ALA.  This will be used as a vehicle to market libraries and librarianship to potential donors.

Ms. Claffey has been working with ALA-APA Director Jenifer Grady to revamp the APA’s solicitation and acknowledgement letters.  She is also working with ITTS to improve the section of the membership renewal form that asks if members would like to make a gift to the ALA-APA so that an acknowledgement will be sent when a gift is made.

She is also working with the Finance Department and ITTS to improve the accounting and reporting system to track gifts.  

Campaign for America’s Libraries – EBD #12.35 (Exhibit 26)

Mark Gould, Director, ALA Public Information Office, and Deborah Bloom, Manager, Campaign for America’s Libraries, provided a report on the Campaign’s effectiveness thus far.

Keith Fiels outlined plans related to the five-year extension of the Campaign that was approved at the 2005 ALA Midwinter Meeting.  Mr. Fiels will convene meetings with ALA unit managers to discuss priorities and the direction of the Campaign over the next five years.  A draft plan for the next five years of the Campaign will be presented to the Board and circulated to other ALA units for feedback at the 2006 Annual Conference, with the goal of having a final plan ready for implementation at the beginning of FY2007.

Mark Gould reported on the Household Survey that was conducted by KRC Research of Washington, DC in January 2006 on behalf of the Campaign to assess the attitudes and opinions of Americans towards public libraries (EBD #12.35, Attachment D). The results of that survey, compared to an initial survey conducted in 2002, indicate that the Campaign has been successful, with the majority of the respondents reporting satisfaction with and support for their local libraries.

Deborah Bloom reviewed the findings from a Member Survey conducted July 1 to September 7, 2005 to determine the value of the @ your Library® campaign and the relevance of various advocacy tools associated with the initiative (EBD #12.35, Attachment C).  Responses reveal that the Campaign is highly regarded in the library community.

Planning and Budget Assembly (PBA) Focus
Teri Switzer, based on consultation with BARC Chair Patricia Wong, recommended the topic “Results of the Dues Increase” as the focus of the Planning and Budget Assembly at the 2006 Annual Conference; specifically, how to incorporate the dues increase into the funding of the key action areas of the 2010 Strategic Plan.  In the event the dues increase is not passed, the Assembly will focus on strategies for funding the strategic plan with moneys available.

The Board discussed ways to increase divisional participation in the PBA.  Teri Switzer will recommend to BARC that the letter of invitation sent to divisional representatives stress the importance of attending the session in its entirety.

Board Effectiveness
Executive Board member James Rettig commented on the Board’s performance during this meeting.

Summary of Meeting to be Communicated to Council
The Board constructed a list of topics discussed at this Spring Meeting to be included in the President’s report to Council.

The meeting adjourned at 2:00 PM.
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